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This is the printout / fax version of the online newsletter, with fewer pictures and graphics
For Members Only is published monthly by NCCBI when the General Assembly is not in session



NCCBI’s opposition to higher taxes
pushes legislature toward other options
With NCCBI coming out squarely against higher taxes, leaders in the General Assembly now seem firmly committed to cutting spending or taking other steps to balance next year’s budget.

A tax increase wasn’t on the table when members of the General Assembly’s six budget-writing subcommittees assembled in Raleigh to eyeball spending for the fiscal year that begins July 1. Getting down to business a month ahead of the May 28 start of the General Assembly’s short session, the budget panels worked on spending-reduction targets totaling more than a billion dollars.

A few days before the lawmakers came to Raleigh, NCCBI announced its no-new-taxes position following a vote on the issue by the Executive Committee. Following the vote, NCCBI issued a news release that said the association believes the budget shortfall should be addressed by reducing spending and that a tax increase would have an impact on a recovering economy. See complete story below.

"Our belief is that the very best way to fix the budget shortfall is to reduce spending," NCCBI Chair Jim Hyler said in the news release published by the Raleigh News & Observer and other papers. Hyler added that increasing taxes would impede an economic recovery. "There are signs that North Carolina is beginning to climb out of the recession. Any tax increase now will make an economic recovery harder to achieve," he said.

Latest estimates are that, because of overly-optimistic revenue growth estimates and rising Medicaid costs, the roughly $15 billion state budget for the coming year – which was written last fall -- is at least $1.2 billion and possibly as much as $2 billion out of balance. That was the target identified by the six budget-writing subcommittees when they met in late April to go over the numbers.

Senate Appropriations Education Subcommittee Chairman Walter Dalton (D-Rutherford) said his panel had been directed by the leadership to identify $695 million in 2002-03 fiscal year budget cuts to the k-12, community colleges and UNC System budgets, which translates into 8 percent of the $8.4 billion education budget. Spending on education accounts for 60 percent of the state budget.

Analysts said if real cuts aren’t made to education appropriations, spending on the rest of state government would have to be slashed 20 percent to close the budget gap. Educators said an 8 percent cut would be felt at the classroom level – an outcome that Gov. Easley has said isn’t acceptable.

House Appropriations Subcommittee on Health and Human Services Co-chair Edd Nye  (D-Bladen) said he had been directed to identify $330 million in cuts to human services programs. Testifying to Rep. Nye’s subcommittee, HHS Secretary Carmen Hooker Odom said "I believe cuts of this magnitude will have a catastrophic impact on our department's ability to serve the most vulnerable citizens of the state."

Lawmakers continue searching every corner of state government for additional revenue. New ideas floated recently include borrowing money from the Highway Trust Fund, obtaining some sort of upfront payment from Blue Cross and Blue Shield of N.C. as part of its conversion to for-profit status, and adoption of a state lottery.


No ‘April surprise’ to dilute red ink
in final months of this year’s state budget
As work gets under way on closing the gap in the state budget for the coming fiscal year, officials are taking steps to make sure income matches outgo in the final months of the current year. There was more bad news on that front when analysts informed legislators that the state probably won’t have a windfall from greater-than-expected individual income taxes – the so-called “April surprise” that has flooded the General Fund in years past.  

That means the revenue shortfall for the year ending June 30 likely will be on the high end of previous estimates that put the gap at between $950 million and $1.2 billion. At the close of the state’s fiscal third quarter, the budget shortfall stood at nearly $600 million, with three weak months to come, according to reports by the General Assembly’s Fiscal Research Division.


Back in the booming 1990s, April usually brought the state an unexpected bounty of revenues from capital gains taxes and soaring individual income taxes. However, tax returns for the recession-plagued 2001 year show April is a bust this time. Some analysts even said the state might end up collecting less in taxes this year than last, something that hasn’t happened in decades.

Total tax revenues for March were $935.7 million, about $124 million less than projected. Through three quarters, the state has collected total tax and non-tax revenues of $9.65 billion, about $172 million more than in the comparable period last fiscal year. That’s a 1.8 percent growth in revenues, but this year’s budget assumed a 4 percent revenue growth (see chart below).
 
Gov. Mike Easley continues to insist that he already has cut enough spending and seized enough money from various accounts, including $209 million in reimbursements to local governments, to cover a $1.2 billion shortfall. 


	Status of General Fund Through Nine Months vs. Last Year
	Current Month
	Year-To-Date

	
	Projected

March

Budget
	Actual
	Variance
	Percent

Realized
	Projected

Monthly

Budget
	Actual
	Variance
	Percent

Realized

	Tax Revenue

	Individual Income
	$334.1 
	$271.3
	$(62.8)  
	81.2% 
	$5,441.1
	$5,061.7
	 $(379.4) 
	 93.0%

	Corporate Income 
	187.5 
	165.7
	(21.8)
	88.4%
	 437.6 
	353.0
	 (84.6) 
	80.7%

	Sales and Use 
	292.2 
	283.0 
	(9.2) 
	96.9% 
	2,836.6 
	2,702.7
	 (133.9) 
	95.3%

	Franchise 
	133.6
	 117.1
	 (16.5)
	 87.6% 
	445.2 
	421.8 
	(23.4) 
	94.7%

	Insurance
	 42.6
	 43.8 
	1.2 
	102.8%
	 140.0 
	151.9 
	11.9 
	108.5%

	Beverage 
	13.4
	 13.9
	 0.5
	 103.7%
	 130.3 
	131.1
	 0.8
	 100.6%

	Inheritance 
	10.8 
	10.3
	 (0.5)
	 95.4%
	 97.8
	80.2
	 (17.6)
	 82.0%

	Privilege License 
	1.2
	 1.1
	 (0.1) 
	91.7% 
	11.4
	 12.2 
	0.8 
	107.0%

	Tobacco Products 
	3.4 
	3.1 
	(0.3) 
	91.2%
	 30.6 
	30.7
	 0.1 
	100.3%

	Real Estate 
	 —
	 — 
	— 
	— 
	9.0 
	9.0 
	— 
	100.0%

	Gift 
	0.7
	 0.5
	 (0.2)
	 71.4%
	 3.3 
	4.0 
	0.7
	 121.2%

	White Goods
	 0.3
	 0.3
	 — 
	100.0% 
	1.9
	 1.9
	 —
	 100.0%

	Scrap Tire Disposal
	 0.8
	 0.8 
	— 
	100.0% 
	4.0 
	4.0
	 — 
	100.0%

	Piped Natural Gas
	 1.9
	 (1.4)
	 (3.3)
	(73.7%)
	 31.9 
	16.7
	 (15.2)
	 52.4%

	Other
	 —
	 (0.1)
	 (0.1)
	 —
	 —
	 —
	 —
	 —

	Total Tax Revenue
	$1,022.5
	$909.5
	 $(113.0)
	 88.9%
	 $9,620.7
	$8,981.0
	$(639.7)
	 93.4%

	Non-Tax Revenue 
	37.3
	 26.2
	 (11.1)
	 70.2%
	 623.0
	 667.8 
	44.8
	 107.2%

	Grand Total 
	$1,059.8
	$935.7
	$(124.1)
	  88.3%
	$10,243.7
	$9,648.8 
	$(594.9)
	 94.2%



Here is the text of the NCCBI press release:

NCCBI leaders vote to oppose any tax increase this year
RALEIGH -- North Carolina Citizens for Business and Industry (NCCBI), the state's chamber of commerce and largest business group, announces that it will oppose any tax increase legislation during the General Assembly's short session, which starts next month.

NCCBI officials believe the budget shortfall should be addressed by reducing spending and that a tax increase would have an impact on a recovering economy.

The decision was reached after NCCBI's Executive Committee voted to adopt a resolution directing the association to lobby against any bill proposing higher tax rates for businesses or individuals or any tax increases that single out specific businesses or industries.
"Our belief is that the very best way to fix the budget shortfall is to reduce spending," said NCCBI Chairman Jim Hyler, who added that increasing taxes would impede an economic recovery. "There are signs that North Carolina is beginning to climb out of the recession. Any tax increase now will make an economic recovery harder to achieve," he said.
NCCBI is also calling for the General Assembly to give two blue ribbon tax commissions time to do their work. The panels, appointed by Gov. Mike Easley to address the state budget crisis, are the Commission to Promote Government Efficiency and Savings on State Spending and the Commission to Modernize State Finances. Several NCCBI members are represented on both panels including Hyler, who chairs the efficiency commission.
Both commissions will make reports to the governor prior to the short session that starts May 28 and a final report by year-end.
A copy of the resolution follows:
"Whereas, the state¹s worst economic conditions in more than a decade have hit business, industry and individuals extremely hard; and
"Whereas, the governor has named a high-level Commission to Promote Government Efficiency and Savings on State Spending, headed by Jim Hyler, chair of NCCBI, and a Commission to Modernize State Finances; and
"Whereas, it will take these two groups some time to identify short-range and long-range solutions, most of which will require legislative approval;
"Therefore, North Carolina Citizens for Business and Industry will oppose any tax increases in the 2002 session of the General Assembly involving tax rates for business or individuals or any tax increases which single out specific businesses or industries."


Legislative Issues 
Supreme Court tosses out new legislative district maps
State officials are deciding whether to appeal the N.C. Supreme Court’s 5-2 ruling that new legislative districts adopted by the General Assembly last fall violate the state constitution’s ban on dividing counties into different legislative districts. The high court’s April 30 decision was a major victory for the state Republican Party, which contended the Democratic-controlled House and Senate gerrymandered districts lines to the best advantage of Democratic candidates. However, the court dismissed the GOP’s proposed solution of folding several counties into large, multi-member legislative districts. The court said that, to the extent possible, all legislative seats should be apportioned into single-member districts.

The Supreme Court sent the case back to Johnston County Superior Court Judge Knox V. Jenkins Jr. to determine whether the General Assembly has enough time to draw new maps to be used in the November elections or whether he should have them drawn. House Speaker Jim Black (D-Mecklenburg) said he will consult with several legislative leaders over the next few days and could have acceptable new legislative maps drawn by the time the General Assembly convenes May 28 for its budget-adjusting short session.

In its 48-page decision, the court ruled that the maps violate Article II, sections 3 and 5 of the N.C. Constitution, the so-called “Whole County Provisions” which states that "no county shall be divided in the formation" of a Senate or House district. The provision was added to the constitution in a 1968 referendum but has largely been ignored in recent years. The redistricting plan adopted by the legislature last fall divides 51 of 100 counties into different Senate districts and 70 counties into different House districts.

The opinion was written by Chief Justice I. Beverly Lake Jr. Joining him on the constitutional issue were the three other Republicans, Associate Justices Mark D. Martin, Robert Edmunds, and George L. Wainwright Jr. Associate Justice Robert F. Orr, also a Republican, wrote a separate opinion, concurring with the majority in part and dissenting in part. "This court should not attempt to micromanage the legislative function of drawing new districts," Orr said. 

Associate Justices G.K. Butterfield and Sarah Parker, both Democrats, wrote dissenting opinions. Both said that the Whole County Provisions were unenforceable in light of the federal Voting Rights Act, which controls the redistricting process in 40 counties to protect minority voters. That was the argument made by attorneys representing the state. Butterfield also wrote that the court's remedy imposed too many redistricting rules on the legislature. 

The ruling calls for new maps with single-member districts, wherever practical. It sets out several criteria for drawing legislative districts that would have the "whole counties provision" in the state constitution enforced as much as possible and still comply with "one-person, one-vote." 
 
The ruling does not resolve the question of when legislative and congressional primary elections will be held. The May 7 primaries were postponed indefinitely pending a ruling by the court. 

Major holdings of the Supreme Court’s redistricting ruling:

u The 2001 legislative redistricting maps violate Article II, Sections 3(3) and 5(3), of the North Carolina Constitution, the so-called “Whole County Provisions” added in a 1968 referendum requiring that, to the extent possible, counties should not be divided into different legislative districts.

u The Whole County Provisions (WCP) remain valid and binding upon the General Assembly during the redistricting and reapportionment process “except to the extent that they are preempted by federal law or inconsistent with other state constitutional guarantees.”

u The WCP should not be "rendered a legal nullity if (their) beneficial purposes can be preserved consistent with federal law and reconciled with other state constitutional guarantees.” The redistricting plans violate the WCP for reasons unrelated to compliance with the federal Voting Rights Act.
 
u Since the General Assembly stopped complying with the WCP, legislative districts have been increasingly gerrymandered to a degree inviting widespread contempt and ridicule. The majority opinion quotes an article from the Wall Street Journal which said "elections in many semifree Third World nations routinely offer more choices than many North Carolina residents will have" under the 2001 legislative redistricting plans.” Also quoted was an article in The Economist which said, "In a normal democracy, voters choose their representatives. In America, it is rapidly becoming the other way around . . .North Carolina (has been) long notorious for outrageous reapportionment."

u The U.S. District Court erred when it ruled, in a case brought after the 1980 legislative redistricting, that Forsyth County could properly be split into different legislative districts even though it was not covered by the Voting Rights Act. That case was brought by several Forsyth County residents, including Jack Cavanagh who was later elected mayor of Winston-Salem. 

u Consistent with the opinion of the U.S. Supreme Court that multi-member districts have been used to dilute the voting strength of racial minorities, the majority holds that the use of both single-member and multi-member districts within the same redistricting plan violates the Equal Protection Clause of the state Constitution “unless it is established that the inclusion of multi-member districts within such plan advances a compelling state interest.”

u The General Assembly should be afforded the first opportunity to enact new legislative redistricting plans for use in the fall elections, “provided such can be done without disruption to the timing of the 2002 general election.” The trial court will conduct a hearing on an expedited basis to determine whether the General Assembly has sufficient time to enact such plans. If not, the trial court should proceed to develop interim plans for use in the 2002 election cycle and the General Assembly shall adopt permanent plans in the 2003 session.

Governor touts new smokestacks proposal
The business community seems genuinely interested and eager to learn more about an agreement hammered out by Gov. Mike Easley, the chair of the state Utilities Commission, the utilities commission’s Public Staff and the state’s two utilities to dramatically reduce air pollution from coal-fired power plants without increasing electricity rates for consumers.

The agreement, which will have to be turned into legislation for consideration by the General Assembly, calls for Duke Power and Progress Energy to spend up to $2.3 billion upgrading their 12 coal-fired power plants by 2013. To pay for the pollution-control equipment, the state would freeze utility rates at current levels for the next five years. Otherwise, those rates possibly could be lowered in coming years as the utilities retire debt taken on for other purposes.

NCCBI’s Environmental Concerns Committee heard a briefing on the issue on April 26 from Alan Hirsch, Gov. Easley’s policy director. After the briefing, the committee passed the following motion:

”We are encouraged by the clean smokestacks plan announced by the Governor. We support the framework and reductions that are proposed. We look forward to working with the governor’s staff and the legislature as details for a bill are developed. We also look forward to learning more about how the economics of the proposed plan will work and how this will impact our members, particularly our industrial members.”

Gov. Easley said the agreement is the result of months of hard work. “I made it clear to the parties that we must clean up pollution, but that we also must protect consumers,” he said. ”This agreement accomplished our goal. With creative and innovative thinking, we developed a plan that will clean our air without emptying our pockets.”

 Easley said the agreement will lower nitrogen oxide emissions over the next seven years by 78 percent from 1998 levels. He said it will achieve a 74 percent reduction in sulfur dioxide over the next 11 years from 1995 levels.

The agreement was welcomed by the head of Duke Power and Progress Energy. Bill Cavanaugh, the CEO, chairman and president of Progress Energy who is a director of NCCBI, said, “We commend Governor Easley and the leadership in the General Assembly for their work in developing this sensible and balanced plan to improve North Carolina’s air quality. We support this new proposal because we believe it provides a fair and efficient way to achieve our shared objective of cleaner air, reliable service and affordable rates.”

Richard B. Priory, chairman, president and CEO of Duke Energy, the parent company of Duke Power, said, “We think the proposal is an innovative and creative approach that enables North Carolina to exceed federal air emissions standards for power plants in the most cost-effective way. It allows us to recover the costs of meeting very ambitious emission reduction targets while keeping current rates frozen for five years.”

Legislation that would have accomplished a comparable reduction in emissions from the coal-fired plants, but at the cost of higher electricity rates, passed the state Senate last year but never made it to the House floor. NCCBI was neutral on that bill.



 
Legal Issues
Appeals Court upholds state’s cap on punitive damages
The North Carolina Court of Appeals has upheld the constitutionality of the state’s cap on punitive damages in a case involving a Gaston County couple’s lawsuit against Kmart. The law, which NCCBI prodded the General Assembly to adopt in 1995 during a tort reform movement, limits the amount of punitive damages that can be awarded at $250,000 or three times the compensatory damages, whichever is larger. 
In its April 18 ruling, the appeals court rejected the plaintiffs’ argument that the legislative restriction on punitive damage awards was unconstitutional. Writing for the majority, Judge Albert S. Thomas Jr. said that “the General Assembly acted within the bounds of the North Carolina Constitution and in accordance with its legislative prerogative” in setting a cap on punitive damages. Judge Robert Hunter concurred. 

Judge K. Edward Greene concurred in part and dissented in part, writing that he believes the punitive damages cap “impermissibly infringes on a party's constitutional right to a jury trial on the determination of punitive damages.” On the other hand, Judge Greene also said he thought the $23 million in punitive damages originally levied by the trial jury was “grossly excessive.” The case is NO. COA00-1516.

“Six years ago, the General Assembly took a reasonable, commonsense approach to limit excessive jury awards,” said James C. Grant, head of the appellate team in the trial practice group at Alston & Bird, who successfully argued for the defendant in the appeal. “We’re pleased that the judges have affirmed this approach.” 

Grant added: “We were happy to hear that even the dissenting judge wrote that he believed the jury’s $23 million punitive damages award transcended the constitutional limits of the federal Due Process Clause. It’s refreshing to note that in this case, common sense prevailed.” 

The case was the first challenge of North Carolina’s damage-cap law in appellate court, and may be appealed to the North Carolina Supreme Court. Several other states have passed similar laws dating back to the 1980s. Since 1989, courts have upheld punitive damage-cap limits in Georgia, Virginia and Idaho while rejecting those in Illinois, Washington State, Oregon, Alabama and Ohio. 

The case involved husband and wife Dan and Alice Rhyne, who were confronted by two Kmart employees when they were walking near the store on April 28, 1998. The employees, accusing the couple of rummaging through the store’s garbage, grabbed Mr. Rhyne and restrained Mrs. Rhyne when she tried to help.

The plaintiffs filed a complaint against Kmart and its two employees, and a jury awarded compensatory damages of $8,255 for Mr. Rhyne and $10,730 for Mrs. Rhyne. The jury then awarded them a combined $23 million in punitive damages. Citing the state law capping such damages, Superior Court judge Richard Boner reduced the punitive damages awards to $250,000 per claimant.




State Government News
Jobless rate jumps to 6.6%, highest in 18 years
North Carolina's unemployment rate jumped to 6.6 percent in March from a revised 6.3 percent in February, according to state Employment Security Commission figures. That compares with a national jobless rate of 5.7 percent. The last time the state's seasonally adjusted unemployment rate was at or above 6.6 percent was in October 1984, when the rate was 6.7 percent. Industries reporting the largest job losses were furniture and fixtures; apparel; wholesale goods; food stores; and finance, insurance and real estate.

There are bright spots in the ESC numbers. Total seasonally-adjusted nonagricultural employment increased by 5,700 jobs from February to March, and both the manufacturing (+2,400 jobs) and service industries (+5,700) showed an overall increase in employment over the month. This is the first month-to-month increase in manufacturing employment since September 2000. 

Average hourly earnings in manufacturing jobs increased from $13.48 to $13.57. Average weekly hours for production workers also increased to 40.0 hours compared to 39.6 the previous month. However, several months of positive change are necessary before suggesting that an economic change has occurred.


The state paid approximately $102.5 million in unemployment benefits in March, bringing the total amount paid over the past 12 months to nearly $1.1 billion. 


ESC survey finds plenty of jobs available

Despite the state’s high unemployment rate, there are nearly 6,782 jobs going begging at companies all across the state, according to a  survey by the N.C. Employment Security Commission. More than 40 percent of those job openings are in professional, technical and managerial positions, the survey said. The ESC also asked the 2,700 largest employers in North Carolina to give an idea of possible job openings in their business which would be created as demand for products and services increased over the next 60 to 90 days. The companies said they anticipated creating 4,731 new jobs in that period. Officials said that the total of more than 11,500 currently available or soon-to-be-created jobs indicates a strong economic recovery ahead. 


Federal aid bolsters unemployment insurance trust fund
The state Employment Security Commission will not tap an emergency reserve fund to pay jobless claims until a $240 million infusion of federal money has been spent. The move means that, for now at least, employers will not be hit with a 20 percent unemployment insurance tax surcharge. But employers still face a doubling of unemployment insurance premiums next year if the trust fund is below $800 million on Aug. 1. With the federal funds, the state's unemployment trust fund stood at $527.3 million in mid-April. 


Education groups urge state to throw in the towel in Leandro case
Fifteen advocacy groups are urging state leaders to drop appeals in the long-running Leandro case and instead promptly comply with a Superior Court judge's order to ensure that at-risk children receive a quality education. State officials said they’re deciding whether to appeal Judge Howard Manning’s order that the state must take immediate steps to improve educational opportunities for students at risk of academic failure. It’s assumed that the only way the state can do that is through increased spending on k-12 schools. 

Average teacher salary now averages $41,151

North Carolina has moved up to 21st in the nation in average teacher salary, at $41,151 a year, according to an annual report issued by the National Education Association. The report said teachers in New Jersey earn the nation’s highest salaries, at $53,281. North Carolina teacher pay ranking has increased steadily because of the additional $1.4 billion expenditures mandated by the Excellent Schools Act. Other statistics about North Carolina in the NEA report:

u North Carolina ranks 46th in the nation in the percentage of male classroom teachers, at 19.3 percent. Michigan topped the list with 37.4 percent of its workforce being male. The U.S. average 25.8 percent.

u North Carolina ranks 39th in average per pupil spending, at $6,169 per year. The national average is $7,161. If North Carolina funded its schools at the national average, it would cost an additional $1.1 billion.  

u In terms of the sources of revenue for public schools, North Carolina continues to be a national leader in the percentage of funding that comes from the state.  Since 1991, the state has increased its share of education funding from 65.1 percent to 70.6 percent.  

NCCBI News
Please welcome these new NCCBI members
New members from March 1, 2002 through March 31, 2002 include: Mechanical Contractors, Charlotte; Wake County Public School System, Raleigh; DSM Pharmaceuticals, Greenville; Evans Machinery & Metal Fabrication Inc., Wilson; Rockett, Burkhead & Winslow, Raleigh; Glover Realty, Salisbury; Carolina Forge Co., Wilson; Flowers Bakeries Inc., Jamestown; Stephens Center Inc., Raleigh; City of Wilson, Wilson; Aon Consulting, Winston-Salem; Clay County Board of Education, Hayesville; Smith Currie & Hancock, Charlotte; Sanmina-SCI Corp., Durham; Blue Ridge Xray Co. Inc., Arden; Southern Exhibition Services, Durham; Metro Magazine, Raleigh; Exhibit Resources, Raleigh; Delta Airlines, Atlanta, Ga.; Brody Investments, Kinston; McDonald-York Inc., Raleigh; Town of Elkin, Elkin; Viridian Capital Partners, Charlotte; Office of Mike Patterson, Raleigh; Burroughs Wellcome Fund, RTP; McGuire Woods Consulting, Raleigh; Office of George Ragan Jr., High Point; Ladd Exterior Wall Systems Inc., Wilmington; Western Carolina Manufacturers Association, Hendersonville; Bob Neill Pontiac Inc., Winston-Salem; Livingstone College, Salisbury; Showalter Construction Co., Charlotte; Employment Control Inc., Shelby; Mathews Ford, Asheville; American Classic Provisions, Burlington; Russell Finex Inc., Charlotte; Liberty Healthcare Services, Whiteville; and Garris Evans Lumber Co., Wilson.

Legislative Conference eyes state, national issues
NCCBI’s annual Legislative Conference will take on a more national perspective this year, with a briefing by an official of the National Conference of State Legislatures on fiscal trends in other states and a keynote luncheon address by two members of the state’s congressional delegation. The conference will be held on Thursday, May 30, at the North Raleigh Hilton.

The Legislative Conference has become widely accepted as the unofficial kick-off of each year’s General Assembly session – the meeting at which business and elected leaders gather to assess political trends and exchange information on topics vital to the state’s economy. The session will officially convene at noon on May 28.

Cong. Bob Etheridge (D-2nd) and Richard Burr (R-5th) will be the luncheon speakers at the Legislative Conference, which will be held on May 30 at the North Raleigh Hilton. They are expected to address a range of federal issues important to North Carolina’s economy.

Etheridge, a three-term Democrat from Lillington, serves on the House Science and Agriculture committees. A former state superintendent of public instruction, Etheridge also is co-chairman of the Democratic Caucus’ Education Task Force. Burr, a four-term Republican from Winston-Salem, is vice chairman of the House Energy and Commerce Committee and also serves on the International Relations and Select Intelligence committees. Before going to Washington, Burr was in business with Carswell Distributing.

Earlier in the day, Legislative Conference attendees will hear from Corina Eckel, group director of fiscal affairs at the National Conference of State Legislatures.

The Legislative Reception will be held the evening before the conference, from 6 to 7:30 p.m. at the Raleigh Entertainment and Sports Arena. The reception, which usually is attended by dozens of legislators, is very popular among NCCBI members because it offers them an opportunity to speak candidly and directly with elected officials in a friendly, casual environment.

The conference will open at 8:30 a.m. with a continental breakfast and will get under way with a 9 a.m. welcome message from NCCBI Chair Jim Hyler. During the morning, the conference will hear from several state government officials, including:

u House Speaker Jim Black (D-Mecklenburg) and Senate President Pro Tem Marc Basnight (D-Dare), speaking on major trends in the General Assembly from the perspective of the legislative leadership.

u State Budget Officer David McCoy, who will give Gov. Mike Easley’s perspective on the budget outlook.

u State Transportation Secretary Lyndo Tippett, on transportation challenges facing the state.

u Sen. David Hoyle (D-Gaston) and Rep. Gene Arnold (R-Nash), addressing the drive to impose limits on the length of legislative sessions – the topic that will be NCCBI’s top priority in this year’s session.

u NCCBI Chair Jim Hyler of Raleigh, the First Citizens Bank executive, who will moderate the conference and open the proceedings with a welcome message, will also address the gathering as chair of the Governor’s Commission on Promoting Government Efficiencies. He’s expected to report on progress his panel has made so far in identifying ways state government can lower operating costs.

u Former NCCBI chair Gordon Myers of Asheville, the Ingles Markets executive, who will speak in his capacity as chair of the state Economic Development Board as well as give a report on recommendations derived from the Workforce Development Summit he led recently in Greensboro.

u House Minority Leader Leo Daughtry (R-Johnston) and Senate Minority Leader Patrick Ballantine (R-New Hanover), who will present the Republican perspective on major legislative issues.

u State Treasurer Richard Moore, who will address investment and other financial issues facing the state.

u State Secretary of Health and Human Services Carmen Hooker Odom, who will address Medicaid issues and their impact on the state budget and health care providers.

u NCCBI President Phil Kirk, who will provide concluding comments before the session adjourns for the luncheon program.

The cost of attending the reception and conference is the same as last year -- $100 for NCCBI members and $120 for non-members. The cost of attending just the reception is $35 for members, $45 for non-members. The cost of attending just the conference is $80 for members, $100 for non-members.

NCCBI members should watch their mail for a brochure arriving soon containing complete information about the conference and a fax-back registration form. Members also can register to attend the event at the NCCBI web site.


Briefly Noted....
NCCBI’s two Washington affiliates – the National Association of Manufacturers and the U.S. Chamber of Commerce – have filed a lawsuit in federal district court challenging the constitutionality of the campaign finance reform legislation recently enacted by Congress and signed by President Bush. “This is a country founded on free speech and the government cannot tells us that we have the right to speak on issues at the beginning of a campaign, but not at the end, when public debate matters most,” said U.S. Chamber President and CEO Thomas Donohue, adding, “We will fight this all the way to the Supreme Court.”

NCCBI has joined the Coalition for a Sound Dollar, a working group organized by the National Association of Manufacturers to lobby the Bush Administration for a change in the administration’s strong dollar policy. In last month’s Bulletin, we reported at length on how the overvalued dollar is hurting American manufacturing exports and causing massive job losses. It’s not just manufacturers complaining about the overvalued dollar. The International Monetary Fund, the European Commission, the European Central Bank, the Bank of England, the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development and other respected institutions have all stated that the dollar needs to come down in value.

In addition to NCCBI, other members of the coalition are: American Fiber Manufacturers Association, Aerospace Industries Association, American Brush Manufacturers Association, American Cotton Shippers Association, American Forest and Paper Association, American Furniture Manufacturers Association, American Hardware Manufacturers Association, American Iron and Steel Institute, American Paper Machinery Association, American Pipe Fittings Association, American Textile Machinery Association, American Textile Manufacturers Institute, Associated Industries of Florida, The Association for Manufacturing Technology, Automotive Trade Policy Council, Business and Industry Association of New Hampshire, The Business Council of New York State, The Business Roundtable, The Carpet and Rug Institute, Composite Can and Tube Institute, Copper and Brass Fabricators Council, Fibre Box Association, Industrial Fabrics Association International, IPC - Association Connecting Electronics Industries, Mississippi Manufacturers Association, Motor and Equipment Manufacturers Association, National Cotton Council of America, National Marine Manufacturers Association, National Tooling and Machining Association, New Jersey Business and Industry Association, Non-ferrous Founders' Society, North Carolina Manufacturers Association, Ohio Manufacturers Association, Packaging Machinery Manufacturers Institute, Paperboard Packaging Council, Precision Machined Products Association, Process Equipment Manufacturers' Association, Secondary Materials and Recycled Textiles Association, Southern Forest Products Association, Steel Manufacturers Association, Textile Distributors Association`, Tooling and Manufacturing Association, USA Rice Federation, Utah Manufacturers Association, Virginia Manufacturers Association, Waste Treatment Technology Association, Wheat Export Trade Education Committee, Wood Component Manufacturers Association, Wood Machinery Manufacturers of America.



NCCBI is lobbying North Carolina’s senators for reform of class action lawsuits. The association has written Sens. Jesse Helms and John Edwards urging their support of S. 1712 Class Action Fairness Act of 2002. The House recently passed a companion bill, H.R. 2341, by a vote of 233-190. In that vote, North Carolina House members split along party lines, with the seven Republicans voting for the legislation and the five Democrats voting against it. The legislation would end abuse of the class action lawsuit system and institute changes that would make it easier for defendants to get lawsuits moved from state courts to federal courts, which have the expertise and resources to handle such complex cases. The legislation establishes a consumer bill of right and allows easier appeals of class certification decisions.


	Number (in 1,000s) of occupational injuries and illnesses involving 
time away from work for occupations with most such injuries, 1994-2000

	
	1994 
	1995 
	1996 
	1997 
	1998 
	1999 
	2000

	Total cases 
	2,236.6 
	2,040.9 
	1,880.5 
	1,833.4 
	1,730.5 
	1,702.5 
	1,664.0

	Truck drivers 
	163.8 
	151.3 
	152.8 
	145.5 
	131.8 
	141.1 
	136.1

	Laborers, non-construction 
	147.3 
	115.5
	108.5
	 106.9 
	97.2
	89.1 
	87.0

	Nursing aides
	 101.8 
	100.6 
	93.6 
	91.3
	84.1 
	75.7
	 74.2

	Construction laborers 
	55.7
	 43.5 
	43.7 
	45.8 
	44.1 
	46.5 
	45.4

	Janitors and cleaners 
	60.6 
	52.6 
	46.9 
	45.8 
	44.2 
	43.4 
	40.7

	Assemblers
	 53.0 
	55.5 
	44.0 
	44.3 
	43.3 
	40.0 
	38.9

	Carpenters 
	37.4 
	35.0 
	33.5 
	37.1 
	33.0 
	35.0 
	38.3

	Cooks 
	36.3 
	35.4 
	30.7 
	31.5 
	28.5 
	28.0 
	27.8

	Cashiers
	35.6 
	30.2 
	30.9 
	25.9 
	26.1 
	22.8 
	26.9

	Registered nurses 
	29.6 
	27.8 
	28.9 
	27.3 
	25.0 
	25.7 
	24.5

	                 Source: U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics



Federal Issues
On-the-job injuries decline 26% in seven years

The steady decline continues in the number of workers whose on-the-job injuries and illnesses required recuperation away from work beyond the day of the incident, according to statistics released last month by the U. S. Department of Labor. There were 38,500 fewer such cases in 2000 than the year before, and 572,600 fewer than in 1994, the year the agency began compiling such statistics (see chart above). That amounts to a nearly 26 percent decline in such accidents in seven years. The table above shows the 10 occupations with the most lost-time injuries and illnesses. As in the preceding six years, more than 4 out of 10 injuries and illnesses resulting in time away from work in 2000 were sprains or strains, most often involving the back. The number of cases of sprains and strains declined by more than 24 percent from 1994 to 2000, almost the same as the decline for all cases. From 1999 to 2000, the number of lost worktime cases due to fractures and to back pain increased. The increase to back pain cases came after an almost 32 percent decrease from 1994 to 1998.


Bush Administration unveils business-friendly ergonomics program

The U.S. Department of Labor unveiled a new ergonomics program last month that calls for no mandatory steps by industry and instead relies on voluntary actions by companies to protect workers’ health and safety. The new program, which will be directed by a national advisory board, is fundamentally different than the regulation-intensive program attempted two years ago by the Clinton Administration.

OSHA answers frequently asked questions about the new ergonomics questions at its web site. Go to: http://www.osha.gov/ergonomics/FAQs-external.html 

The Bush Administration’s voluntary approach to reducing carpal tunnel and other ergonomic injuries was praised by the National Association of Manufacturers and other business groups. “The focus on education and training to prevent ergonomics injuries promises to be more effective than reliance on new regulation and litigation, and far less disruptive of the workplace,” said NAM President Jerry Jasinowski.

“The Labor Department’s determination to advance research into ergonomics and aggressively disseminate information to employers and their employees is the most effective way to reduce injuries related to repetitive motion,” Jasinowski added. “Creation of a national advisory board will assure that this important subject receives the attention it deserves, and that the decline in ergonomics injuries documented in recent years will continue.”

The U.S. Chamber of Commerce expressed qualified support for the new industry-by-industry guidelines, saying it was concerned about a stepped-up enforcement program. “With researchers on all sides scratching their heads about the causes of these types of injuries, we must take the time to craft rules without sacrificing science,” said Chamber Vice President for Labor Policy Randel Johnson. “It remains to be seen how new and increased enforcement under these guidelines will play out, but overall the Department of Labor has proposed a balanced approach.“


"Our goal is to help workers by reducing ergonomic injuries in the shortest possible time frame," said Labor Secretary Elaine L. Chao. "This plan is a major improvement over the rejected old rule because it will prevent ergonomics injuries before they occur and reach a much larger number of at-risk workers."


Occupational Safety and Health Administrator John Henshaw said his agency will begin work on developing industry and task-specific guidelines to reduce and prevent ergonomic injuries, often called musculoskeletal disorders (MSDs), that occur in the workplace. OSHA expects to begin releasing guidelines ready for application in selected industries this year. OSHA will also encourage other businesses and industries to immediately develop additional guidelines of their own.

The first of those industry-specific guidelines will be for the nursing home industry. The draft guidelines are expected to be ready for public comment later this year. They will be published in the Federal Register for review before becoming final.

The Labor Department's ergonomics enforcement plan will crack down on bad actors by coordinating inspections with a legal strategy designed for successful prosecution. The department will place special emphasis on industries with the sorts of serious ergonomics problems that OSHA and Labor Department attorneys have successfully addressed in the past. For the first time, OSHA will have an enforcement plan designed from the start to target prosecutable ergonomic violations. Also for the first time, inspections will be coordinated with a legal strategy developed by DOL attorneys that is based on prior successful ergonomics cases and is designed to maximize successful prosecutions. And, OSHA will have special ergonomics inspection teams that will, from the earliest stages, work closely with DOL attorneys and experts to successfully bring prosecutions under the General Duty clause.


The new ergonomics plan also calls for compliance assistance tools to help workplaces reduce and prevent ergonomic injuries. OSHA will provide specialized training and information on guidelines and the implementation of successful ergonomics programs. It will also administer targeted training grants, develop compliance assistance tools, forge partnerships and create a recognition program to highlight successful ergonomics injury reduction efforts.


The national advisory committee will advise OSHA on research gaps. In concert with the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, OSHA will stimulate and encourage needed research in this area.


"Bureau of Labor Statistics' data show that musculoskeletal disorders are already on the decline. This plan is designed to accelerate that decline as quickly as possible," said OSHA Administrator John Henshaw. "Thousands of employers are already working to reduce ergonomic risks without government mandates. We want to work with them to continuously improve workplace safety and health. We will go after the bad actors who refuse to take care of their workers."

Injuries and illnesses related to musculoskeletal disorders have consistently declined over the last 10 years, even though there has not been a standard addressing them. Guidelines, such as OSHA's Meatpacking Guidelines, and voluntary industry efforts have been successful in reducing the injury and illness rates for these disorders. For example, on a national basis, rates for carpal tunnel injuries with days away from work have gone down by 39 percent from 1992 to 1999. For the same time period, rates for strains and sprains with days away from work have also gone down by 39 percent, and rates for back injuries with days away from work have gone down by 45 percent. In the meatpacking industry, with industry-specific guidelines and focused OSHA enforcement, rates of carpal tunnel injuries with days away from work have gone down 47 percent from 1992 to 1999. Over the same time period, rates of strains and sprains with days away from work have gone down by 61 percent, and rates for back injuries with days away from work have gone down by 64 percent. 

Labor Secretary Chao said representatives from the nursing-home industry have agreed to work with OSHA to develop a draft ergonomics program for public comment. "We want to work with the nursing home profession and workers to develop guidelines to reduce the level of injuries and illnesses in this industry.”


OSHA Administrator Henshaw said "I look forward to coordinating with the profession and workers to develop this first set of industry-specific guidelines to prevent ergonomics hazards. With the nursing shortage and other issues confronting this industry, it makes sound business sense for the stakeholders involved to be the first to tackle ergonomic problems in their industry."


Names in the News

Cancer claims Senate leader
Senate Majority Whip Luther H. Jordan Jr. (D-New Hanover) died on April 23 following a three-year battle with throat cancer. Jordan, 51, learned he had cancer in 1999 and continued his work at the General Assembly while undergoing treatment. Jordan, a mortician and funeral home owner, was serving his fifth term and had filed for re-election this year. He also served as chairman of the Legislative Black Caucus. "North Carolina is going to miss Luther Jordan. He provided tremendous leadership and dedication, and served the people of his district with passion and commitment. He was a great friend," said Lt. Gov. Beverly Perdue. "I was deeply saddened to learn of Sen. Jordan's death and offer my heartfelt condolences to his family,” said Gov. Mike Easley. “Sen. Jordan served his district and all of North Carolina with leadership and devotion to make this state a better place for all people." A nominee to complete Jordan’s term will be recommended by a committee composed of two members from each county in the Seventh District. The nominee must be approved by the governor.

u McKay Belk of Charlotte, president of the Merchandising and Marketing division of Belk Inc., has been appointed to the NCCBI Board of Directors. He will complete the term of Hank Miller of Wilmington, who resigned. Belk, a past chairman of the Charlotte Chamber of Commerce, holds undergraduate and graduate degrees from UNC-Chapel Hill, and has spent his entire career in the Belk family’s retailing business. He sits on the boards of Belk Inc., Coca-Cola Bottling Company Consolidated, Charlotte-Douglas International Airport and the National Retail Federation. He is on the board of visitors at UNC-Charlotte and is a former member of the board of visitors at UNC-Chapel Hill.

u Gov. Mike Easley appointed six people to the Environmental Management Commission: Delilah B. Blanks of Riegelwood, a Bladen County commissioner and retired professor at UNC-Wilmington, representing local government; Gregory D. Jennings of Raleigh, principal of Buck Engineering, the agriculture representative; Kevin C. Martin of Raleigh, co-founder and president of Soil & Environmental Consultants, the hydrogeology representative; Charles H. Peterson of Morehead City, a professor of marine sciences at UNC-Chapel Hill; Dr. Frank S. Shaw of Fayetteville, the physician representative; and Kenneth Ray Waldroup of Zebulon, director of public works director and water plant supervisor for Zebulon, the public health representative.

u Marion A. Cowell Jr. of Charlotte, an attorney with Kilpatrick Stockton, was appointed by Gov. Mike Easley to the State Board of Transportation. He will represent Division 10, which includes Anson, Cabarrus, Mecklenburg, Stanly and Union counties. Larry Helms, who is currently serving as the at-large member representing government-related finance and accounting issues, will continue to assist Division 10 counties. 

u Erica Upton Peterson was named executive vice president of the N.C. Agribusiness Council, replacing Lu-Ann Coe, who resigned in December. Peterson, a 1991 graduate of N.C. State University, has a broad background in communications, media relations and marketing. 

u Ken Eudy, president and CEO of Raleigh-based Capital Strategies, was inducted in the North Carolina Public Relations Hall of Fame on April 14.
u Brenda Klein has joined the North Carolina Bankers Association as meetings director. Klein will be responsible for meetings, conferences and conventions sponsored by the NCBA. Previously, Klein worked as the sales and marketing coordinator for Dudson USA Inc.

u Doug Campen was named director of safety and security for the State Ports Authority. Campen is first person in the 57-year history of the Ports Authority to have safety and security responsibilities for both deep water ports at Wilmington and Morehead City, as well as the inland terminals in Charlotte and the Piedmont Triad at Greensboro.

u Gary Locklear, Chief District Court Judge for Robeson County, was named by Gov. Mike Easley to fill the Superior Court vacancy created by the death last month of Judge Dexter Brooks. Judge Locklear has served on the bench for thirteen years. Locklear received his undergraduate degree from Pembroke State University in 1970 and his law degree from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill in 1979. 



The NCCBI master calendar of meetings and events


	MAY, 2002

	8
	Wednesday
	7:30 a.m.
	Montgomery County Community Profile Breakfast, Montgomery Community College

	14
	Tuesday
	7:30 a.m.
	Lee County Community Profile Breakfast

	21
	Tuesday
	10:00 a.m.
	Tax & Fiscal Policy Committee, NCCBI Boardroom, Raleigh (Meeting Notice) (Response Form)

	24
	Friday
	10:30 a.m. - 1 p.m.
	Environmental Concerns Committee, NCCBI Boardroom, Raleigh 

	29
	Wednesday
	3:30 p.m.
	NCCBI Executive Committee, Varsity Room of Entertainment and Sports Arena, 1400 Edwards Mill Rd.

	29
	Wednesday
	6:00 p.m. - 7:30 p.m.
	Legislative Reception, ESA
(Conference and Reception Info) (On-Line Registration)

	30 
	Thursday
	8:30 a.m. - 2:00 p.m.
	Legislative Conference, North Raleigh Hilton
(Conference and Reception Info) (On-Line Registration)

	JUNE, 2002

	4
	Tuesday
	TBA
	Small Business Advisory Board meeting, Location TBA  - Raleigh area

	5
	Wednesday 
	7:30 a.m. - 8:30 a.m.
	Wednesday Lobbyist - NCCBI Board Room

	6
	Thursday
	TBA
	Wilkes County Membership Reception - Watkins Stage, Wilkes Community College

	11
	Tuesday
	TBA
	Hendersonville Membership Reception

	12
	Wednesday 
	7:30 a.m. - 8:30 a.m.
	Wednesday Lobbyist - NCCBI Board Room

	12
	Wednesday
	TBA
	Charlotte Membership Reception - Lowe's Motor Speedway Club (tentative)

	19
	Wednesday 
	7:30 a.m. - 8:30 a.m.
	Wednesday Lobbyist - NCCBI Board Room

	26
	Wednesday 
	7:30 a.m. - 8:30 a.m.
	Wednesday Lobbyist - NCCBI Board Room

	JULY, 2002

	15
	Monday
	7:30 a.m.
	Johnston County Community Profile Breakfast

	26
	Friday
	10:30 a.m. - 1 p.m.
	Environmental Concerns Committee, Location TBA

	AUGUST, 2002

	16
	Friday
	7:30 a.m.
	Orange County Community Profile Breakfast

	19
	Monday
	2:00 p.m. - 4:00 p.m.
	Legal Issues & Workplace Policies Committee, NCCBI Boardroom

	23
	Friday
	10:00 - 2:30 p.m.
	Young Executives Forum, Greensboro, Area

	26
	Monday
	2:00 p.m. - 4:00 p.m.
	Health Care Committee, NCCBI Boardroom
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Appeals court upholds�punitive damages cap
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Rating agencies reaffirm state’s Triple A credit rating�One bit of good financial news came when the three credit ratings agencies reaffirmed the state's Triple A status. The ratings came as the state went into the credit markets with $355 million in bonds for university buildings and water and sewer projects. However, one of the agencies – Moody’s Investors Service -- put the state on a negative credit watch, one notch worse than the negative outlook Moody's gave the state last year. Moody’s said it will re-evaluate the state's finances in 90 days or after the upcoming legislative session. Standard and Poor's and Fitch rating services also reaffirmed North Carolina's Triple-A credit rating.
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